
Chapter 12 

DIAGNOSTIC, THERAPEUTIC A N D  REHABILITATIVE 
TECHNOLOGY 

12.1 CLINICAL, LABORATORY AND RADIOLOGICAL TECHNOLOGY 
FOR H W T H  SYSTEHS BASED ON PRIMARY H W T H  CARE 

12.1.1 Clinical and Laboratory Technology 

WHO continued its collaboration with the countries of the Region in 
their efforts to strengthen health laboratory services in support of 
primary health care. The emphasis of this collaborative programme 
has been on the development of peripheral laboratories, introduction 
of appropriate laboratory technology and improvement in diagnostic 
methodology. Some of the countries, i.e., Bangladesh, India, 
Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand were assisted in their efforts to 
improve the capabilities for the production and standardization of 
some of the laboratory reagents required f'or the diagnosis of 
priority diseases. 

A number of countries continued to participate in the 
External Quality Assessment Scheme in Clinical Chemistry. Analysis 
of the results indicates that while some laboratories have improved 
their performance, others need to develop further their skills and 
infrastructure for enhancing the quality of work. A few laboratories 
in this region are also participating in external quality assessment 
in microbiology. While a few countries such as India, Thailand, 
Nepal and Sri Lanka have initiated national quality control 
programmes in clinical chemistry there is a need for further improv- 
ing the quality of laboratory work, particularly in microbiology and 
serology, and developing national programmes in quality assessment 
in microbiology, parasitology and haematology. 

In line with the emphasis on attaining regional self- 
reliance in regard to the production and standardization of 
microbiological and immunological reagents, WHO continued its 
efforts to support institutions in improving their capabilities for 



the production of some commonly used reagents. An intercountry work- 
shop was organized at the Department of Microbiology, Lady Hardinge 
Medical College, New Delhi, for the production and standardization 
of some of the commonly used microbiological reagents in the 
diagnosis of streptococcal infections, WHO providing a consultant 
for this activity. A laboratory manual published by WHO in 1977 has 
been revised and updated incorporating advanced techniques used for 
the diagnosis of group A streptococcal infections. WHO also organized 
a workshop in August 1986 to train national personnel from 
Bangladesh, India, Indonesia and Thailand in the production of 
reagents required for the diagnosis of viral hepatitis, particularly 
HbsAg , anti-HbsAg and ant i-HAV-IgM. 

Since the maintenance and repair of equipment is an important 
part of the efficient functioning and management of health laboratory 
services, WHO, in collaboration with DANIDA, organized an inter- 
regional workshop at the All India Institute of Medical Sciences, 
New Delhi in February 1987 on management, control and preventive 
maintenance and repair of basic laboratory equipment. Participants 
from India, Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand as well as from 
other regions attended. The workshop not only gave practical 
training in the repair and maintenance of commonly used health 
laboratory equipment but also highlighted the need for a systems 
approach to the repair and maintenance of laboratory instruments. 

Although AIDS is not a priority health problem in this 
region, there is considerable concern about the possibility of 
introduction of the infection. On the basis of the recommendations 
of a consultative committee meeting on AIDS held in the Regional 
Office, WHO organized an intercountry workshop on diagnostic and 
confirmatory tests for AIDS. This was held at Mahidol University, 
Bangkok, and participants from Bangladesh, India. Indonesia, 
Maldives, Nepal and Thailand, were trained in the ELISA technique 
and were acquainted with confirmatory tests such as Western Blot and 
immunofluorescence. 

WHO continued its support to Bangladesh, Burma and Sri Lanka 
through a UNDP-funded project to establish facilities for the 
production of diagnostic reagents. A mission consisting of two WHO 
staff members and a consultant visited these countries in 1986 and 
identified the institutions for undertaking production of reagents 
of priority. Following the recommendations of this mission 
consultants were assigned to Bangladesh, Burma and Sri Lanka. In 
Burma, the WHO consultant collaborated with the Directorate General 
of Medical Research in standardizing the methodology for the 
production of hepatitis reagents. In Sri Lanka, two WHO consultants 
assisted the Medical Research Institute in establishing facilities 
for the production of some of the commonly used immunological 
reagents. In Bangladesh the Institute of Public Health has 



identified the ~roduction of reagents for the diagnosis of entero 
pathogenic bacterial infections as a priority. A WHO consultant has 
been assigned to initiate the production of some of these reagents. 

There is an urgent need for the countries to develop a 
national policy for the development of laboratory services in 
support of primary health care and aim at the standardization of 
laboratory reagents, methodology and equipment at each level of 
health laboratory services. 

Country-level activities in the programme on clinical and 
laboratory technology are as follows: 

In BANGLADESH, WHO continued to develop and strengthen the 
Bangladesh Council of Scientific and Industrial Research (BCSIR) 
Laboratory, Chittagong through a UNDP-funded project. A WHO 
consultant assisted the national scientists in establishing a 
research methodology in phytochemistry. Since the project has 
provided highly sophisticated equipment for advanced research in the 
industrial aspects of phytochemistry and pharmaceuticals, WHO 
assigned a consultant to establish methodologies for highly sophisti- 
cated instruments such as atomic absorptiometer. NMR, etc. Another 
consultant was assigned to develop the cultivation of medicinal 
plants with a view to exploiting these on a commercial basis, 

In order to strengthen the health laboratory services at 
district and upazila levels, WHO supported in-service training 
courses for technicians in laboratory methodology and blood banking. 
The laboratories were also strengthened through supplies and 
equipment. A national worker received training in the laboratory 
diagnosis of AIDS at an intercountry workshop held in Bangkok. 

Although there has been no separate WHO project on laboratory 
services in BHUTAN, WHO continued its support to the training of 
manpower in laboratory diagnosis. Thus two laboratory technicians 
were trained in the diagnosis of diarrhoea1 diseases at a workshop 
held at the National Institute of Cholera and Enteric Diseases, 
Calcutta. One medical officer received training in a WHOfDANIDA 
workshop on blood transfusion services at peripheral level in 
Kathmandu in March 1987. 

BURMA has drawn up a detailed plan for the development of 
health services with special attention to the strengthening of 
laboratory services in support of primary health care under the 
People's Health Plan and is receiving assistance from bilateral 
agencies. WHO support was extended particularly for the training of 
national staff and the strengthening of the laboratories at the B 



and C levels through supplies and equipment. In order to develop 
anaerobic and aerobic microbiology at the National Health Laboratory, 
a national worker was trained in quality control in microbiology. 

In the DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF KOREA, where health 
laboratory services are being strengthened, WHO collaboration was 
mainly in the training of national personnel in modern technology 
for the production of some biologicals. The laboratory component was 
strengthened through the provision of supplies and equipment. 

In INDIA, WHO collaborated mainly in the organization and 
improvement of blood transfusion services. A regional seminar on 
blood banking was organized at Shillong for the development and 
modernization of blood banking and transfusion services. A seminar 
on voluntary blood donation and the role of the Indian Red Cross 
Society and other organizations held in July 1987 was supported by 
WHO. In May 1987, a workshop was organized to train blood bank 
technicians in the micro-ELISA method for the detection of HbsAg. 
The WHO Collaborating Centre in Streptococcal Diseases at the Lady 
Hardinge Medical College, New Delhi, was strengthened through the 
supply of reagents and kits. WHO also supported the training of two 
senior-level medical officers in laboratory techniques for the 
screening of HIV. 

The National Institute of Immunology, New Delhi, has received 
adequate inputs from the funds provided by UNDP. A tripartite review 
meeting held in January 1987 recommended several measures to 
overcome the constraints in successful and speedy implementation of 
the project activities. WHO assigned consultants and assisted the 
Institute in introducing technologies in molecular biology, genetic 
engineering and the development of kits for the diagnosis of 
infectious diseases of priority. National staff are being trained in 
advanced techniques in molecular biology. The Institute has received 
substantial equipment, supplies and chemicals with a view to 
developing capabilities for advanced research in the field of 
immunology and genetic engineering. It has also conducted several 
regional and global workshops in genetic engineering. WHO supported 
a preparatory mission to evaluate a new project on molecular biology, 
immunology and enzyme engineering to be funded by UNDP. 

In INDONESIA, the Organization collaborated mainly in the 
strengthening of regional laboratory capabilities in bacteriology and 
virology. It sponsored a national training course in the identifica- 
tion of bacteria, the methodology of antibiotic sensitivity tests, 
serological examination and preparation of media and reagents. 



National staff have been trained in diagnostic techniques in virology 
by a WHO consultant. With a view to developing the capability of the 
Surabaya Provincial Public Health laboratory to undertake studies in 
diseases of viral origin, a national worker was trained in the 
Department of Virology of the University of Hawaii in rapid viral 
diagnostic techniques. 

In UDIVES, with the aim of further strengthening the 
laboratory support for primary health care, WHO awarded fellowships 
to two national staff to undertake a two-year course in laboratory 
technology in Sri Lanka. One laboratory technologist was also 
trained in the ELISA technique for the diagnosis of AIDS. 

In MONGOLIA, the Government has established and strengthened 
the peripheral laboratory infrastructure at aimak and intersomon 
levels through WHO collaboration. The development of laboratory 
services has been effected through several WHO-assisted projects. 

WHO continued to support the development and strengthening of 
laboratory services, particularly at the district and health post 
levels in NEPAL. Apart from technical and financing inputs from WHO, 
substantial assistance was received from the Swiss Directorate of 
Development Cooperation and Humanitarian Aid (DCA). In-service 
training, particularly for laboratory technicians in district and 
health post laboratories, further expansion of health post labora- 
tories, and the introduction of quality control in biochemistry were 
the salient features of WHO collaboration. A long-term staff member 
is assisting the Director-Coordinator of Laboratory Services in 
improving the quality of microbiology and biochemistry at both 
central and peripheral laboratories. The Central Laboratory also 
established the methodology for the diagnosis of leishmaniasis. WHO 
collaborated with the Government in the training of technical 
manpower in different aspects of laboratory disciplines. 

. 
With a view to improving blood transfusion services and 

introducing quality control methodology in accordance with the 
recommendations of the 39th session of the Regional Committee, WHO 
organized a national workshop in laboratory techniques for blood 
banking. Two WHO staff members - one each from the Regional Office 
and headquarters - and a temporary adviser participated in this 
activity, which was funded by DANIDA. 

WHO has been collaborating with the Government of SRI LANKA 
in strengthening laboratory services at the central as well as 



peripheral levels. The major emphasis during the period under review 
has been to strengthed further the quality control in clinical 
chemistry at the Medical Research Institute. A national worker 
received training in the methodology of external quality assurance. 
Through a UNDP-funded project WHO is assisting the Institute in 
establishing facilities for the production of kits for the diagnosis 
of viral hepatitis. Training was also given in the laboratory 
aspects of forensic medicine and in medico-legal works. 

In THAILAND, WHO continued its collaboration in strengthening 
the production of microbiological and immunological reagents. 
National scientists wete trained in the production methodology of 
viral hepatitis reagents. A workshop was organized for training of 
scientists in diagnosis of AIDS. WHO supported transfer of technology 
from Thailand to other Member Countries particularly to Nepal and 
Sri Lanka. WHO also supported a programme for establishing systems 
for maintenance and repairs of health laboratory equipment through 
training of nationals. 

Although several countries have developed their laboratory 
infrastructure and strengthened it through WHO collaboration, there 
is still a need for inputs, both technical and financial, for the 
further strengthening of the laboratory services particularly at the 
peripheral level, introduction of quality control methodology and 
improvement of 'biosafety and management. Manpower development, 
introduction of appropriate technology and regional self-reliance in 
the production of some of the commonly used diagnositc reagents are 
the main areas of WHO collaboration with the countries. WHO has 
succeeded in introducing, in several countries, rapid techniques for 
the diagnosis of viral infections and is planning to organize 
national workshops in three countries in order to introduce such 
techniques in respect of bacterial diseases, particularly 
streptococcal and meningococcal infections and H. influenzae. 

12.1.2 Radiological Technology 

WHO collaboration in radiological technology is still in a stage of 
development. The Organization has actively promoted the concept of 
basic radiological services (BRS) to provide radiodiagnostic 
methodology for peripheral health facilities. In order to rectify 
problems in the BRS machine and to obtain its full utilization WHO 
organized a visit of engineers from the manufacturer to Nepal. 

In regard to the improvement of dosimetry and quality control 
in radiology and radiotherapy, WHO has continued its studies on 



radiation monitoring in radiology departments in a number of 
countries and on thennoluminescent dosimetry (TLD) in those countries 
that have facilities for radiation therapy. In view of the rapid 
advances in imaging techniques and particularly in the field of 
ultrasound, there is a need for further collaborative efforts with 
the countries to introduce such imaging techniques at least in 
metropolitan areas to begin with. Technical difficulties continued 
to be encountered in the full utilization of BRS, in areas such as 
infrastructure, maintenance and repairs, supply of electric power, 
and trained manpower, in addition to the cost of BRS machines. 

In some countries such as Bhutan and Maldives, WHO actively 
collaborated in improving the functioning of the radiological 
departments in the central hospitals. A consultant who visited a 
number of countries of the Region made recommendations on improving 
radiological services in several countries and particularly on 
introducing the concept of safety and quality control. A consultant 
has been provided to Bhutan to train medical officers in radio 
diagnostic methodology. WHO has produced several technical documents 
on radio-diagnosis, quality control in radiology, techniques for 
radiology technicians and basic radiological services, and these 
have been widely distributed in the countries of this region. 

12.2 ESSENTIAL DRUGS AND VACCINES 

Provision of essential drugs being crucial to the strengthening of 
primary health care, WHO continued to collaborate with Member 
Countries for developing appropriate policies and mechanisms for 
drug management. In order to ensure the supply of medicines to those 
in need, the major emphasis of WHO collaboration has been on 
updating drug policies, establishing essential drugs lists, 
especially for public sector institutions, strengthening quality 
control mechanisms, and ensuring the availability of essential drugs 
particularly in rural areas by providing adequate technical inputs 
to develop and strengthen the distribution system. In most 
countries, there has been either misuse or excessive use of drugs. 

- WHO has therefore initiated collaborative programmes for the 
rational use of drugs, and the Action Programme on Drugs, both at 
regional and national levels, supported manpower development to 
strengthen national capabilities to manage different facets of the 
pharmaceutical supply system and rationalize drug use. The TCDC 
mechanism has been promoted for the exchange of expertise in the 
field of quality assurance, drug evaluation and the drug supply 
system. 

Following the conference of experts on the rational use of 
drugs in Nairobi and according to the directives of the World Health 



Assembly and the Executive Board, WHO programmes have laid emphasis 
on the rational use of drugs. Provision of appropriate information 
on drugs to the medical profession and the consumers would facilitate 
the process. Some countries are developing the methodology for the 
rational quantification of essential drugs required for primary 
health care. 

Since children form almost forty per cent of the population 
of developing countries, there is a need to rationalize drug use and 
reduce the overuse of potent drugs such as antibiotics in paediatric 
practice. With this in view, a national workshop on rational use of 
drugs in paediatrics will be held in India with WHO support. A 
similar workshop on rational drug use was held in Aprilfmy 1987 in 
Nepal in collaboration with WHO. A consultative meeting on the drug 
programme is planned for August 1987 to review activities and 
identify areas for further collaboration. This meeting is also 
expected to provide practical guidelines for the development of 
clinical pharmacology in the countries of this region. 

Several countries have reviewed their drug policies, analysed 
and strengthened their drug management and updated their lists of 
essential drugs. WHO has also promoted studies on drug economics and 
the socio-cultural aspects of drug use in urban and rural 
communities. 

Countries of the Region who are Members of the Association of 
South-East Asian Nations (ASEAN), through the mechanism of technical 
cooperation in the field of pharmaceuticals, have strengthened their 
respective drug programmes. The seventh meeting of ASEAN cooperation 
in pharmaceuticals was held in Brunei in December 1986 and reviewed 
the progress achieved during Phase I and Phase I1 of the UNDP 
project. The activities have resulted in the strengthening of 
different facets of the drug programme. ASEAN collaboration has 
resulted in evolving guidelines for good manufacturing practices 
(GMP), and a GMP manual has been prepared by the ASEAN countries. 
Several reference substances have been developed and adopted by the 
six ASEAN countries as regional reference standards. Guidelines for 
the evaluation of drugs have been approved and the procedures for 
drugs analysis for both official and non-official preparations have 
been standarized. A new project for the continuation of ASEAN 
collaboration in the field of pharmaceuticals has been formulated 
and a detailed plan of work was finalized at the seventh meeting. 
The project aims at improving hospital pharmacy and information 
systems on medicines both to health personnel and the community and 
drug supply to peripheral health institutions, and developing and 
strengthening centres of excellence for the preparation of reference 
substances, GMP, drug evaluation and quality assurance. The centres 
of excellence would provide facilities for workers from ASEAN and 
other neighbouring countries for training in these technologies. 



In BANGLADESH, the new drug policy has been successfully 
implemented, and receives continued WHO support. Implementation of 
the WHOfDANIDA project started during the year. A pilot project has 
been launched to strengthen drug management, the quality of medical 
care and the adequate provision of essential drugs for primary 
health care in selected thans health complexes. WHO consultants made 
an assessment of the technology and manufacturing practices of 
essential drugs in both the public and private sectors. With 
technical support of WHO, the Essential Drugs Company has now deve 
loped the capability to meet the country's requirement for essential 
drugs to a great extent. The production of tetanus and diphtheria 
toxoids at the Institute of Public Health, Dhaka, has also improved. 
Several vaccine batches have been tested at the WHO Collaborating 
Centre at the Central Research Institute, Kasauli, India. 

In BHUTAN, WHO further developed and strengthened the action 
programme on drugs funded by FINIDA and collaborated in the 
organization of a national seminar on drug policy and management. A 
consultant prepared a draft drug policy document which was fully 
discussed at the seminar and adopted. The document is now under 
consideration of the Government. The rational use of drugs was 
promoted through the training of health assistants st basic health 
units. A WHO consultant conducted a training programme for health 
assistants and retail pharmacists in order to improve their technical 
skills in the procurement and storage of drugs, dispensing practices 
and patient compliance. Suggestions were made for improving hospital 
pharmacies. Assistance is also being provided in rationalizing drug 
requirements and improving drug management in general. The Government 
was assisted in the procurement of essential drugs through UNIPAC 
(UNICEF Procurement and Assembly Centre, Copenhagen). The drug 
storage system was strengthened through the construction of a new 
well-equipped warehouse. The Government of India rendered technical 
assistance in the training of pharmacists. 

, In BURMA, WHO continued its support to the Burma Pharma- 
ceutical industry. A WHO mission visited Burma in January 1987 to 
prepare a detailed plan for further col.laboration with the 
Government in strengthening the essential drugs programme. The 
workplan has now been prepared and WHO proposes to provide 
assistance in the development of the drug policy. A pilot project 
will be established in two townships for improving drug supply and 
management in health institutions at the peripheral level, for 
evolving mechanisms for the rational procurement of essential drugs 
at economic prices and for developing programmes on the rational use 
of drugs. 



In the DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF KOREA, plans are being 
formulated for modernizing the manufacture of essential drugs and 
production of vaccines. Research studies on traditional medicine and 
its integration with modern medicine are under progress. 

During the year, INDIA announced its new drug policy, which 
was adopted by Parliament. The policy aims at increased production 
of essential drugs and economic pricing and lays considerable 
emphasis on quality assurance and research. WHO provided inputs for 
strengthening the organization of drug stores. A national consultant 
completed a study on medical stores organization and assessed the 
problems and constraints and the recommendations arising out of this 
study are being implemented. WHO also continued its collaboration in 
the field of technology transfer for vaccines used in EPI. Indian 
scientists were trained in the production of newer vaccines, 
particularly those against measles and pertussis. 

In INDONESIA, WHO collaborated actively in the field of 
manpower development through a UNDP project and in strengthening 
quality assurance and supply system through an ASEAN project. A 
manual on good manufacturing practices (GMP) has been prepared and 
national personnel were trained in GMP. Studies on drug utilization 
have been initiated. WHO collaborated with the Pharmaceutical 
Association of Indonesia in sponsoring a workshop for rationalizing 
drug use and establishing a mechanism for making medicines of 
assured quality available to consumers at economic prices. Technical 
inputs were also provided for reviewing the pricing policy and 
strengthening the production of essential drugs. National staff were 
trained in planning, production management and pharmacology. 

In MONGOLIA, WHO provided assistance for the training of 
national workers in the supply and management of drugs. The 
production of pharmaceuticals has improved and that of biologicals 
has been initiated. The biomedical project prepared through WHO 
collaboration has been executed by UNIDO, supported by UNDP funding. 
A national seminar on the planning of drug supply and management was 
held with technical inputs from WHO. 

In NEPAL, WHO provided technical and financial support for 
strengthening manpower in the field of quality assurance. A national 
workshop was organized for providing training in the methodology of 
drug quantification based on standard treatment regimes. The workshop 
served as a forum for programme managers to exchange information and 



views, to identify problems and constraints in regard to the supply 
of essential drugs, and evaluate the methodology for the rational 
quantification of essential drugs required for primary health care. 
The essential drugs programme has established effective collaboration 
with the Institute of Medicine in evolving standard treatment 
regimes. A list of essential drugs has been adopted by the Government 
on the basis of the recommendations of the national workshop on drug 
policy and management organized in collaboration with WHO. A 
national workshop on rational use of drugs was held in AprillMay 
1987 in collaboration with WHO. 

In SRI LANKA, the Government in collaboration with WHO, 
organized a national workshop in order to analyse critically the WHO 
draft document on the methodology for the quantification of drugs 
for primary health care. On the basis of the technical inputs 
provided in the workshop, the draft document has been revised, and a 
pilot project has been launched to operationalize the methodology. 
The Government has constituted a working group and evolved standard 
treatment regimes. Drug requirements at district and peripheral 
levels would be quantified on the basis of the morbidity pattern and 
the standard treatment regime. 

Bilateral projects initiated during the past year for the 
establishment of a drug formulation unit and quality control 
laboratories have progressed further. WHO provided technical inputs 
for manpower development and for the preparation of a manual on drug 
management. WHO also collaborated in organizing a workshop on the 
evaluation of the computerized programme for medical supplies. Plana 
have been drawn up for establishing a unit for the production of 
antivenin; a consultant advised on appropriate technology and 
project planning. National staff were trained in drug management. 
All these technical inputs from WHO served to complement the 
bilateral collaborative efforts of the Government to establish 
an essential drugs manufacturing unit and a quality control 
laboratory. 

A WHO mission visited THAILAND during the year to review the 
essential drugs programme, particularly those areas which are 
supported by the Organization, laying special emphasis on the 
provision of essential drugs for primary health care. It was quite 
evident that WHO collaborative efforts have resulted in appropriate 
drug policies, setting up of adverse drug reaction monitoring, 
improved drug management in peripheral hospitals, and improved drug 
information. Thailand has also initiated action to review its drug 
pricing policy. 



12.3 DRUG AND VACCINE QUALITY, W B T Y  AND EPFICACY 

In this area, the emphasis of WHO collaboration has always been to 
improve national capabilities to excercise effective quality control 
on drugs and vaccines. WHO continued its collaboration in strengthen- 
ing national infrastructures for quality control by the training of 
national personnel in advanced quality control techniques and the 
provision of supplies and equipment for strengthening quality 
control laboratories at national level. The Organization has now 
established a network of collaborating centres of quality control 
laboratories for pharmaceuticals and biologicals. The facilities of 
these laboratories are being utilized for the further strengthening 
of quality control programmes in the countries of this region. 

The programme of ASEAN cooperation in the field of pharma- 
ceuticals has resulted in the strengthening of various aspects of 
quality assurance such as good manufacturing practices, drug 
evaluation for safety and efficacy, drug analysis, and the 
production of reference substances. 

In BANGLADESH, WHO strengthened the quality control of 
pharmaceuticals as well as vaccines, a consultant assisting in the 
establishment of quality control procedures for vaccines at the 
Institute of Public Health. The WHOIDANIDA project has prepared a 
plan of work for strengthening all aspects of quality control. 

BHUTAN received assistance in ensuring the quality of pharma- 
ceuticals and vaccines through the utilization of the facilities of 
the WHO collaborating centres in the Region. 

In BURMA, WHO collaborated with the Government in 
establishing quality control laboratories. A proposal has been drawn 
up for developing and strengthening the drug control administration 
under a new UNDP project. 

In INDIA, the quality assurance programme was strengthened 
through the training of national staff and the provision of 
supplies. WHO also supported a proposal for studying quality 
assurance, particularly the screening of irrational drug 
formulations and status of drug control in different states. 

A WHO collaborating centre for quality assurance has been 
established in INDONESIA. A national seminar on GMP was organized 



and drug inspectors were trained in good manufacturing practices and 
inspection procedures on the basis of the GMP manual prepared by the 
Director-General, Food and Drug Control, in collaboration with WHO. 
National staff were also trained in drug registration procedures. 

In MONGOLIA, the Government has drawn up a five-year plan for 
establishing a quality control laboratory for pharmaceuticals and 
biologicals. WHO provided training to national workers in the quality 
control of drugs and biologicals as well as in the technology for 
the production of essential drugs. 

In NEPAL, a quality assurance programme has been organized 
under the Department of Health. The Drugs Controller participated in 
the global meeting of drug regulatory agencies held in Tokyo during 
the year. This meeting served to focus attention on the problems of 
drug registration and evaluation and the quality of products moving 
in the international market. 

In SRI LANKA, the Government has, through bilateral 
assistance, developed and strengthened quality assurance. WHO 
trained national staff in quality control methodology and drug 
management. 

In THAILAND, national staff were trained in the quality 
control of viral vaccines. 

While several countries have developed mechanisms for the 
quality control of drugs and vaccines, there is a need for greater 
efforts to develop and strengthen the capabilities of the countries 
to evaluate the efficacy of drugs, provide appropriate information 
on drugs to health personnel, and establish mechanisms for ensuring 
the safety of drugs. 

12.4 TRADITIONAL MEDICINE 

WHO continued its collaboration with Member Countries for the 
utilization of traditional systems of medicine in support of primary 
health care. Several countries in the Region have evolved strategies 
and mechanisms in this regard. The Organization provided support to 
the countries through the intercountry project funded by UNDP as 
well as through its regular budget. WHO sponsored two international 
meetings on traditional medicine in India. In January 1987, an 
international conference on ayurvedic medicine and yoga was held at 



the Department of Ayurvedic Medicine. Banaras Hindu University. The 
First World Seminar on Unani System of Medicine was held in New 
Delhi in February 1987. These meetings served to focus attention on 
the role of traditional medicine in promoting primary health care. 

In BANGLADESH, WHO supported the training of national staff, 
updating of the curricula for training ayurvedic and unani students, 
and the participation of national personnel in international 
conferences on traditional medicine sponsored by the Organization. 
WHO consultants advised the Government on the further strengthening 
of traditional medicine. 

In BHUTAN, a WHO consultant reviewed the production of 
traditional drugs and advised on the further strengthening of the 
production unit so as to increase its capacity and ensure adequate 
provision of traditional medicines for primary health care. 

In BURMA, WHO and UNDP continued their collaborative 
activities in developing manpower for traditional medicine and 
standardizing traditional remedies. A methodology for the 
standardization of some of the commonly used traditional medicines 
has been evolved. A WHO consultant reviewed the traditional medicine 
programme and made several recommendations in regard to the 
standardization of traditional plant remedies. A methodology for 
clinical evaluation of the efficacy of traditional medicine was 
evolved with inputs provided by WHO. The Institute of Traditional 
Medicine at Mandalay was strengthened, particularly in the field of 
literary research and documentation. Training was given in clinical 
methodologies for drug trials and seminars were organized for 
doctors of modern medicine on the principles and practices of 
traditional medicine. A herbarium was established during the year. 

WHO supported the traditional medicine programme in the 
DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF KOREA, through the training of 
national staff in different aspects of the evaluation of medicinal 
plant remedies. 

In INDIA, WHO collaborated in the organization of workshops 
on the procurement, cultivation and preservation of medicinal 
plants. A seminar was also organized to formulate policies for the 
growth and preservation of medicinal plants by modem techniques. 
WHO sponsored the training of traditional practitioners in the 
appropriate use of traditional remedies. The Government has 



identified a list of traditional medicines which could be used in 
primary health care and continued to support activities for 
standardizing traditional medicines so as to ensure their quality 
and efficacy for use in primary health care. 

In INDONESIA, WHO provided a consultant for reviewing the 
programmes in traditional medicine and assisting in the further 
strengthening of the activities. The Organization sponsored the 
participation of a national staff in the International Seminar on 
Unani System of Medicine held in India. A training course on the 
utilization of medicinal plants was supported by WHO. 

In MONGOLIA, WHO assisted the National Institute of 
Traditional Medicine in its research activities, particularly in 
evolving a methodology for pharmacognosy and pharmacology, and in 
evaluating valuable medicinal preparations commonly used in the 
country. WHO also sponsored the visit of the Director of the 
Institute to neighbouring countries to study traditional medicine 
programmes. 

In NEPAL, WHO consultants reviewed the traditional medicine 
programme and advised on further strengthening of the activities. 
particularly the training of traditional practitioners and health 
personnel in promoting traditional medicine in support of primary 
health care. A national workshop for the training of health workers 
was organized, and a consultant advised on the establishment of 
herbal gardens. 

In SRI LANKA, there has been considerable progress in the 
development and strengthening of the traditional medicine programme 
in collaboration with WHO and UNDP. A manual for the training of 
practitioners of traditional medicine in the promotive and preventive 
aspects of health care and in the adequate and effective utilization 

' of traditional remedies in primary health care was prepared. Some 
300 health workers and traditional practitioners were trained. Old 
manuscripts were translated and about 1 000 herbarium specimens 
collected, and 6 000 plant specimens were botanically characterized. 
The methodology for quality control was elaborated. Consultants 
assisted in evolving the clinical methodology for evaluating some of 
the important traditional remedies, particularly in respect of 
diseases such as diabetes and rheumatoid arthritis, and cases of 
intestinal worms. A WHO consultant assisted in improving the working 
of the factory for the production of traditional medicine. National 
staff were trained in research methodology, the technology for the 
manufacture of ayurvedic medicines, cultivation of medicinal plants, 
pharmacology and clinical research, with support from consultants. 



Although several countries have strengthened their traditional 
medicine programmes, only a few have utilized traditional practi- 
tioners in primary health care. There is a need for greater efforts 
to train health workers in the use of simple traditional remedies 
for treating common ailments encountered at PHC level. 

12.5 REHABILITATION OF TEE DISABLED 

Considerable progress has been made in the Region with regard to the 
rehabilitation of the disabled. Governments as well as nongovern- 
mental and other bilateral organizations developed various programmes 
and projects in a number of countries aimed at rehabilitation of 
those afflicted by various forms of disabilities utilizing the 
primary health care approach. The concept of community-based 
rehabilitation has gained further ground and has been adopted as the 
most feasible approach, either as an experimental effort or as one 
of the best solutions to the problems of the disabled. 

In BANGLADESH, the national programme has been centred round 
the Hospital for Disabled in Dhaka, with the focus on physicall 
orthopaedic disabilities. The Hospital was strengthened by the 
provision of supplies and equipment. WHO also supported efforts to 
develop the national rehabilitation facilities and make them 
community-based. 

In INDIA, WHO collaborated with the National Institute of 
Rehabilitation, Training and Research, in Cuttack, Orissa, in 
organizing group educational activities. Short training programmes 
were organized for multipurpose community health workers. Activities 
were directed to developing new technology for materials selection, 
fabrication and testing of synthetic materials for orthopaedic aids 
and appliances. A national staff was awarded a fellowship to attend 
the Fifth World Congress for Prosthetics and Orthotics in Copenhagen 
in June 1986. A national consultant was selected to assist the 
Indian Red Cross Society in Madras in providing training in 
community-based rehabilitation. WHO supported the organization of a 
Regional Conference on Rehabilitation held in Bombay in September 
1986. 

The Organization also sponsored national meetings: a five-day 
meeting at the All India Institute of Medical Sciences, New Delhi; a 
five-day workshop organized by the All-India Institute of Physical 
Medical and Rehabilitation in Bombay and another five-day workshop 
in medical rehabilitation including care of the Aged at Cuttack. WHO 
also supported a survey to develop self-reliance among disabled 



women living in urban slums. Training courses for groups of 
orthopaedic surgeons, physical medicine specialists and paramedical 
personnel in rehabilitative technology in Manipur, Aizawl, Gauhati, 
Hyderabad and Srinagar were also sponsored by WHO. 

In INDONESIA, Government policy has generally been to orient 
rehabilitation services towards the community. Pilot projects on 
community-based rehabilitatioa have been set up under which primary 
health care workers have been trained in rehabilitation of the 
disabled in the community. WHO supported the printing of the manual 
"Rehabilitation of the ~isabled" . 

In MONGOLIA, assistance was provided in strengthening the 
system of early detection of disabilities and specialized early 
treatment as well as medical fehabilitation. 

In NEPAL, the rehabilitation programme has been supported by 
several voluntary organizations and agencies. A plan of action for 
community-based rehabilitation has been prepared to provide 
technical support in the prevention of disability, and medical 
rehabilitation of the disabled and to strengthen national efforts in 
this regard. A feasibility study on community-based rehabilitation 
is to be conducted with WHO assistance. 

In SRI LANKA, the National Committee on rehabilitation of the 
Disabled drew up a programme of activities for community-based 
rehabilitation. The WHO manual "Training the disabled in the 
Community" has been translated. Physiotherapists/occupational 
therapists underwent a twcrweek programme of training. 

WHO participated and co-sponsored with NORAD and the Central 
Council of Disabled Persons of Sri Lanka a three-week workshop on 
"Rehabilitation for all by the Year 2000". This workshop was 
attended by participants from 21 countries. 


